MEETING OF THE PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCIL HELD IN THE VICARAGE ON THURSDAY 4TH SEPTEMBER 2003 AT 8.00 P.M.

PRESENT: Richard Smith, Barbara Nicolaou, Angela Robinson, Sheila Ball, Margaret Wood, Brian Smith, Len Green, Beverly Wauchope, Valerie McKenzie, Beryl James, Fr. Miller (Chair), Jone Forrester, Ann Horsfall, Velda Hagen-Brown, Christiana Enyi, Flora Bryant (Secretary).

1. Prayers: The Parochial Church Council Meeting began with prayers.
2. Apologies for Absence: There were no apologies for absence
3. Minutes of the last meeting: Minutes of the last meeting held on 2nd July
2003 were agreed and signed as correct record. 
Matters Arising: There were no matters arising from minutes of the last meeting.
4. S. Mary’s Church Maintenance:
Downpipes - Builders have inspected and tender agreed - costs just over £1,000. Work not yet started.
Main Roof: Fr. Miller reported that discussions have taken place with architect 
regarding main roof; which included funding for high level work- will entail erecting scaffolding. There are three aspects to main roof: a) new tiles, b) re-pointing stonework c) pointing of high level brickwork. Low level pointing also priced up. Overall total £100,000.
Fr. Miller reported back on application to National Lottery Fund, towards roof. There are a number of specific criteria which apply e.g. Parish bank account balance would need to contain less than 80% of cost of work. It was agreed that National Lottery Funding is not a feasible option or way forward. Fr. Miller added that there are no funds available in Diocese to assist, and therefore need to look into acquiring loan, payable over 5 year period. It was agreed to explore whether money left by Mrs. Evans could be used – to be discussed further and decision made on route to take. Architect has recommended putting on hold for a year; though it was recognised this would entail getting through the winter, but by spring would know full figures relating to Kemble Hall.
5. The Kemble Hall
Names for emergency repairs: The Kemble Hall is now completed and part handed over. Formal handover remains to be achieved and is dependent on the contractors finishing an agreed list of works. McGinley, builders have given one year warranty period, therefore any failure of work in that period will to be dealt with by them. It was proposed and agreed that in the absence of a site manager, Fr. Miller, Len Green and Albert Ryder be the named individuals responsible for reporting emergency repairs out of hours. 
Management: Site Manager to be appointed when more work have developed.
Users: Church users identified are: Kemble Club: Sundays (to commence in due course) Boys Brigade – Tuesday and Friday evenings: commencing Tuesday 9th September 2003.. Guild of St. Anne: Group for pre-school children 10.00 – 12.00 –Jackie. 
Regular user : Surestart - every Friday. Dancer (Mandy) – booked for next six months @ 8 hours per week. On days used have exclusive use of building which has been taken into account when calculating charges. 
Under Charity Act, where user have registered charity status to pay 75% of cost of hire before 5.00 p.m. 
It was agreed that concession of 25% of hourly rate would apply for members on electoral roll i.e. twice a year in 12 month period.
Response to delays: Fr. Miller reported that Builders will request payment in due course for the variations on the Kemble Hall contract. It was acknowledged that there have been loss revenue, due to six months delay. It was noted that Biscoes fees have yet to be paid. It was agreed that Biscoes undertake negotiations with Builders, with view to not paying any extra/write-off. 
Insurance Policy: Fr. Miller advised PCC of Hall Guard Policy with Ecclesiastic Insurance. Premium £1,760.28 per annum: includes public liability. It was noted that in some cases, user may need to have own insurance policy and present this when hiring hall e.g. as in the case of Mandy, dancer. Fr. Miller and Church Wardens to sign Insurance Policy.
Budgets and equipment costs:
The following equipment have been purchased:
Stage, Table, chairs and trolley and including appliances for upstairs kitchen. It was agreed to purchase garden shed for long term storage. Had budgeted for £10,000 Kemble Hall variations. In addition to the contract cost, covered by the sale of the lease to Family Housing and the SRB Grant (£495,000) we will need to spend around £24,000 on tables, chairs, staging and other fittings. 
Contract Cleaners have advised that they can supply toilet roll in drum as well as soap and towel dispensers. Installation of hand-drier to be looked into. Should toilets be labelled male/female?
13. Other Parish Buildings:
Cottage Rents: Fr. Miller reported that arrears have been accrued by all three tenants. It was agreed that Biscoes be instructed to deal with and PCC updated at next meeting.
Mission Hall: Fr. Miller due to meet with senior partner from Biscoes, Craig Hall with view on taking forward Demands to be made that PRA fulfil lease agreement, as well as pay up rent; with proposal that PRA occupy less of building for same rent, which will meant giving back half of hall. If this is achieved, in the next 18 months- 
2 years, hall could be refurbished and used to focus on mission and life in the parish.
14 Organist
It was noted that Jonathan Dodds, temporary organist last day is Sunday 14th September 2003. Fr. Miller reported that post advertised in Church Times had had a number of people expressing interest, but to date only one possibility remained. Will therefore need to revert back to having locums until organist is appointed. 
15 A year of Mission 2004
Parish group and activities: Fr. Miller said that in addition to activities already mentioned, re-establishing the Mother’s Union is being looked into. Any other ideas are welcomed.
Soul in the City: The Bishop of London has organised events over two week
period – end of July/beginning of August 2004, for all parishes in the Diocese. Involved galvanising group of young people in late teens-early 20’s and sending out to parishes /communities to participate in cleaning areas, paint churches, etc. including evening meetings. Fr. Miller added that he had received video – not yet viewed. It was agreed that Fr. Miller register S. Mary’s as interested in event. 
Area Clergy Conference: Fr. Miller reported that previously, Diocese had
organised area clergy conference every three years, but due to lack of funds this will not take place. Proposal is that three different centres/parishes do different themes. First event involved visit to S. Mary on Tuesday 15th June 2004.
Fr. Miller due to meet with priest, Holy Trinity, to organised joint visit to Ferry Lane Estate as part of outreach work and support to Anglican parishes.
Fr. Miller announced that Broadwater Farm Congregation, St. Ann's and St. Phillips are organising a mission on Broadwater Farm. It was agreed that S. Mary’ support event as churches working positively together. Bishop is involved.
16. Harvest Festival: - 5th October 2003 – bring and shared lunch afterwards. Kemble Club members to be invited to Harvest supper. It was agreed that the following charities be support from Harvest Festivals proceeds: Water Aid, Farm Africa and St. Mary’s Willesden. 
All Saints and All Souls – 1st and 2nd November 2003. All Saints day to be celebrated on Sunday 2nd November and All Souls on Monday 3rd November 2003. Tea/Coffee afterwards in vestry
17 Vicars Notices and Correspondence:
U.K. Christian Church Directory The PCC agreed to subscribe to Directory, costing £15 year, will be crossed reference on Website.
Area Healing weekend: Fr. Miller reported that during the healing weekend teams visit parishes, and a team has been invited to S. Marys Sunday Mass on 12th October 2003 - mass to focus on healing/special blessing/holy water.
Collection for Walter. It was reported that £200.30 was collected for Walter’s retirement PCC agreed to make up to £250.00.
To mark retirement Walter Butcher had offerd to have the benediction candelabra he and Olive gave in thanksgiving for thier Golden wedding re-lacquered and engraved
18. The Parochial Church Council Meeting ended with closing prayers

19. DATE OF NEXT PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCIL MEETING, WEDNESDAY 22nd OCTOBER AT 8.00 P.M. IN THE VICARAGE 


Resolution re 2003 Harvest Festival Donation
A resolution was put forward by a number of PCC members to change one of the charities agreed to support at PCC Meeting on 4th September 2003. It was therefore proposed and agreed by PCC on Sunday 14th September 2003 , that Kemble Club replace Water Aid. There were nine PCC members present.

*


